
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

Meeting held – 18th February 2008
Present:
Councillor Freer (Chair)


Councillors Civil, C Groome, S Lynch, Pote, Titcombe and Watts. 

07.PP.30
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillor Tebbutt.  It was noted that Councillor Pote was acting as a substitute.

07.PP.31
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 20th November 2007 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair, subject to the addition of Councillor Christopher Groome’s apology for non-attendance.
07.PP.32
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Groome declared a personal interest in item 7 on the agenda (Burton Latimer Area Action Plan).
07.PP.33
THE PLANNING BILL AND STREAMLINING LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK CONSULTATION

A report was submitted which informed members of the Planning Bill and Streamlining Local Development Frameworks consultation, and which sought to agree comments to be forwarded to Communities and Local Government as the Council’s formal response.

Planning Bill


It was noted that the Planning Bill had been introduced in the House of Commons on 27th November 2007.  The Bill took forward changes proposed in the Planning White Paper earlier in the year.  Associated with the Bill were proposed changes to Planning Police Statement 12 (Development Plans) and the Development Plan Regulations.

In discussion, the Committee expressed concern that robustness in terms of statutory requirements could be lost in simplifying requirements.  In particular it was felt that the proposed Infrastructure Planning Commission, which would be responsible for considering applications for large infrastructure projects, would not include local representation and it was likely that no councillors would sit on the Commission.  In this respect it was felt that the proposal was taking a step away from local democracy and that appointments to the Commission would be made by the government.

Debate was held on planning consent for infrastructure projects being given in the form of an Order, which may grant developers rights for the purposes of facilitating the project, and these rights could include the compulsory acquisition of land “in the public interest”.


Members felt that amendments to the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 (which removed the current requirement to include supplementary planning documents and the statement of community involvement in the Local Development Scheme) focused sustainability at regional level rather than at a local level.  Members expressed concern that authorities could no longer produce such documents as they saw fit and there would no longer be a requirement to conduct sustainability appraisals of supplementary planning documents.  It was felt that this would result in control being taken from local councillors and put into the hands of an independent, unelected, body.
(Councillor S Lynch joined the meeting at 7.15 pm)

Discussion was also held on the Community Infrastructure Levy.  This would be based on the uplift in land values generated through the grant of planning permission, to fund infrastructure costs in an area, either in whole or in part.  It was noted that the levy would apply to small scale as well as larger scale development proposals, but not to householder applications.  Members felt deeply concerned that this could mean that money would be siphoned off into a remotely-administered pot with no guarantee that it would be used for local projects.  However, it was noted that a report from the North Northants Development Company was still awaited on how the Levy should be constructed.  It was felt there was a need to secure added value from the development uplift and that a report on this issue should be brought to a later meeting when more information was available.  In general the proposal was supported by the Committee, with the proviso that more discussion was required on how it should be implemented in respect of major infrastructure projects (eg A14 improvements).

Debate then ensued on permitted development rights and the potential for neighbour disputes.  It was felt that representations should also be made about permitted development rights and the need for careful handling if statutory requirements were changed.


In consideration of the issues surrounding the Planning Bill, although members noted that a response had already been submitted by the Council at the White Paper stage, it was felt that the concerns of the committee in respect of the issues raised should be conveyed to the government, and that at the heart of the concerns was the proposed loss of input by elected members in respect of:-
· Sustainability Appraisals

· The Infrastructure Planning Commission

· The Community Infrastructure Levy


Streamlining Local Development Frameworks Consultation


A flowchart comparing the current process with the proposed new streamlined process was circulated at the meeting.

Discussion was held on the suggested response contained in the report in respect of local consultation with residents.  It was felt that the process had worked well in the past because it set a context by which concepts could be established for discussion with communities.  However, if the process consisted of public participation only, without the exploration of issues, this could lead to problems later in the process.


Members were reassured that the streamlined process would still enable the authority to gain a full understanding of both public opinion and the issues involved, and then impart this to the Inspector.  It was in the authority’s own interest to carry out consultation with strong public participation, or it would run the risk of failing on this issue.


It was acknowledged that there needed to be greater flexibility to speed up the process.  It was noted that Northamptonshire was one of the first areas to adopt a Core Spatial Strategy.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the contents of the report and its implications for plan preparation within the Borough be noted; and

(ii)
a response be drafted by officers in consultation with the Chair, taking into account the comments made at the meeting; and


(iii)
the response be circulated to all members of the Committee.
07.PP.34
BURTON LATIMER ACTION PLAN


A report was submitted which informed members of the revised Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004 and the implications for plan production at Burton Latimer.


Councillor Roger Patrick of Burton Latimer Town Council addressed the Committee under the Right to Speak Policy.


Councillor Patrick commented on the current lack of facilities in Burton Latimer, which was an expanding town close to the proposed East Kettering Urban Extension.  He indicated that residents would appreciate an indication of timing for implementation of the Action Plan.


Discussion was held on work already undertaken in Burton Latimer in respect of the Action Plan process, which included discussion of a wide range of issues, including housing, employment and leisure facilities.  It was noted that the Town Council were in the process of sending out a questionnaire to residents in Barton Seagrave, Isham, Finedon and Cranford regarding future requirements for sporting/leisure facilities.  The results of the questionnaire would be useful in formulating the development documents.


Debate was also held on forthcoming Appeals for development sites in Cranford Road and Higham Road.  


In response to Councillor Patrick’s request, it was noted that the estimated timescale for the process was as follows:

Submission to Inspector:
October/November 2008


Public Examination:
Summer 2009


Approval:
Late 2009/early 2010

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the report be noted and officers forward a consultation response that Kettering Borough Council had no comments to make on the proposed site allocations; and


(ii)
the Head of Development Services be given delegated powers to respond to general questions raised in considering the environmental implications of minerals and waste development.

07.PP.35
PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT 4 (PPS4): PLANNING FOR SUSTAINABLE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT


A report was submitted which informed members of the Consultation Paper on Planning Policy Statement 4 (PPS4) and which sought agreement to a response to the consultation.


It was noted that the main purpose of PPS4 was to ensure that sustainable economic development, as a key component in sustainable development more generally, was fully considered and planned for.


In the light of the discussions in respect of minute 07.PP.33 earlier in the meeting, it was felt that there needed to be consistency in guidance.  It was noted that in respect of land allocated through the Local Development Framework there would still be a requirement for a sustainability appraisal which would pick up on other forms of sustainable development, eg particular buildings and their uses, and alternative forms of travel. 


Debate was held regarding the strengthened emphasis upon local authorities in understanding, managing and proactively supporting economic development.  The proposals would require an enhanced understanding of economic development.  It was acknowledged that this would put pressure on resources.  It was felt that the document was welcomed, but officers should be asked to investigate through the Joint Planning Unit what skills were available across the five authorities, and, if found to be insufficient, such skills should be acquired as soon as possible.


RESOLVED

that the comments set out in the report be forwarded to Communities and Local Government as the Council’s formal response.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair

AI
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